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Summary of the meeting held on 26 February 2010

The meeting of the Committee of the Capital Fund for OAS Scholarships and Training Programs was held on Friday, February 26, 2010 with the participation of four of its five members, namely, the delegations from Costa Rica, the United States, Mexico, and the Executive Secretary for Integral Development.  Also present were the delegations from Brazil, Nicaragua, and Panama and, in representation of the General Secretariat, in addition to Ambassador Alfonso Quiñónez, Executive Secretary for Integral Development, Ms Heather Alsopp, who is the Director of the Department of Financial and Administrative Management Services, acting as the Fund’s Treasurer, and Ms María Levens, who is the Director of the Department of Human Development, Education and Culture, which is serving as the Technical Secretariat.
1.
Consideration and approval of the draft Order of Business (CEPCIDI/COFOBEC/doc.3/10)

With the mandatory quorum, the meeting began, chaired by the Permanent Representative for Costa Rica, Ambassador José Enrique Castillo, who, by common consent of the other members, acted as temporary Chair pending election of the new officers.  The draft agenda was approved without modification.
Election of the Chair and Vice Chair of the Committee of the OAS Capital Fund for Fellowships, Scholarships and Training Programs
The members present unanimously elected Saint Kitts and Nevis as Chair and Mexico as Vice Chair.  In the absence of the representative of Saint Kitts and Nevis, the Secretariat was asked to notify him of the election.
Once the Committee officers had been elected, Mr. Alberto del Castillo, the Permanent Representative of Mexico, in his capacity as Vice Chair, proceeded to conduct the meeting.

Financial Report on the OAS Capital Fund for Fellowships, Scholarships and Training Programs (CEPCIDI/COFOBEC/doc.4/10)

The Director of the Department of Financial and Administrative Management Services of the OAS, Heather Alsopp, presented a report on the Fund’s financial situation, which had been distributed before the meeting as the document entitled CEPCIDI/COFOBEC/doc.4/10.

After recalling the origins and purposes of the Fund, Ms Alsopp presented the financial statements, including the budget appropriations approved since its creation, together with the contributions received from other sources and the interest accrued.  She emphasized that since its creation, the Fund had not had to make any disbursement of capital.
Next, Ms Alsopp reported on the Fund’s investment policy, which has followed the same lines as those applied to the OAS Treasury Fund.  In this respect, it has been conservative and she pointed out that it has sought to protect principal while maintaining a competitive rate of return. Similarly, the Director of the Department of Financial and Administrative Management Services stressed that the policy under which funds are currently invested excludes any possibility of investing in complex financial derivatives or in mortgage securities.
With regard to the Scholarship Capital Fund’s investment strategy, Ms Alsopp emphasized that in order to provide the Committee with adequate advice on which investment policies could be implemented, it was vital to be clear about the Fund’s short, medium, and long-term objectives.
Members thanked Ms. Alsopp for her presentation and asked a series of questions which were either resolved or enlarged upon by the Secretariat. In this sense, it should be mentioned that with regard to the investment strategy, the Secretariat made it clear that it would be necessary to take into account the fact that the Fund’s Statutes establish that its purpose is to create and maintain capital resources for the OAS Scholarship Programs and, consequently, it would be advisable to evaluate options for activating additional resources that might contribute to the Fund. Similarly, it was pointed out that the investment strategy should bear in mind, on the one hand, the guidelines established in the Fund’s Statutes and the Organization’s General Standards, and, on the other hand, the goals set by members to protect the Fund’s real value and possible uses of the Fund to increase access to educational opportunities.  It was also stated that in order to advise members on the possible uses of the Fund, the Department of Human Development, Education and Culture would be available to act as a Technical Secretariat to the Committee and that, on the following item of the Agenda, there would be a presentation on possible new ways of using the Fund, as well as on the Department of Financial and Administrative Management Services which could, in turn, seek the support of a financial advisory company, as is the case of the other Funds administered by the Organization.
To conclude the consideration of this item of the agenda, members thanked the Director of the Financial and Administrative Management Services for her report and took due note of it. It was also decided to continue with the investment policy currently in force and work together with the Secretariat to design investment strategies for the future of the Fund.

Consideration of investment strategies of the Capital Fund for OAS Fellowships, Scholarships and Training Programs
In view of the fact that consideration of this topic was included in the previous item, the Meeting continued with Item No. 5 on the agenda.

Consideration of possible uses of the Capital Fund for OAS Fellowships, Scholarships and Training Programs and possibilities for fundraising to increase the Fund’s capital (CEPCIDI/COFOBEC/doc.6/10).
The Department of Human Development, Education and Culture, which acts as the Technical Secretariat to the Committee, presented proposals for using the resources from the Scholarship Capital Fund.  It was emphasized that these proposals were intended to support those scholarship programs and modalities of educational financing which (i) have a high component of external support or can be used as seed funds to attract additional resources; (ii) have high priority; (iii) are not easily accessible or are not available at the level or quality considered appropriate in the member state for which they are proposed; and (iv) do not have the same level of financing as the 
programs established in the OAS. These proposals are contained in the document entitled CEPCIDI/COFOBEC/doc.6/10.
In addition to these proposals and in view of the terrible destruction suffered by Haiti as a result of the earthquake which shook the country last January, Ms María Levens presented a proposal for an Emergency Human Development Program, “Capacity Building and OAS Scholarships for Haiti”.  Ms Levens stressed that the Program’s objective was the training of Haitian citizens whose studies were interrupted by the devastating earthquake. She went on to say that programs would be offered in professional, vocational and teacher development, as well as in academic studies at both undergraduate and postgraduate levels, and that priority would be given to students studying in Haiti, although scholarships would also be awarded for studying abroad.  Similarly, she stated that a sum of US$500,000.00 would be needed for this Program and, after preliminary consultations with a variety of donors, especially from the OAS Consortium of Universities which had already expressed their firm intention of supporting this initiative, the Department of Human Development, Education and Culture calculated that counterpart contributions could reach the sum of five million dollars over the lifetime of the Program..  The complete text of the proposal was distributed as document CEPCIDI/COFOBEC/doc.5/10.

The Executive Secretary for Integral Development, Ambassador Alfonso Quiñónez, reminded members of the presentation made by the representative from Haiti at the Meeting of Authorities and the Executive Committee of the Inter-American Committee on Education (CIE), which had taken place at the beginning of that week, and during which a call had been made for support of the education system, especially of the student body which has been seriously affected by the earthquake.

Furthermore, Ambassador Quiñónez recalled that, in accordance with the Committee Statute, one of the functions of this Committee was to determine sub-funds for operations and whatever other sub-funds may be considered necessary to ensure an orderly operation of the Fund, as well as the mobilization of funds from external sources.  He added that the proposal for this Program sought to lever resources in a ratio of 10 to one and that it would also receive a contribution in kind from the Secretariat through its technical team. Ambassador Quiñónez also pointed out that the Fund had at its disposal the US$5 million which were assigned through resolution CP/RES. 831 (1342/02), and a further US$1.492 million in supplementary, non-obligated appropriations from the Regular Fund and some US$1.2 million in interest, which means that – if members so decide – there would be sufficient funds for assignments to be made to this Program without committing the Fund’s initial capital. He added that a Program of this nature would undoubtedly have a huge impact on Haiti and would enable the OAS to take a stand in the face of this tragedy.

Regarding the proposal for the Emergency Program for Haiti, members emphasized the merits and benefits of the Project for Haiti, and also asked whether it would be possible, in the Fund’s current investment circumstances, to ensure that the resources assigned to this project could be recovered in the future.  Ambassador Quiñónez replied that it would be possible to ensure that the funds would be recovered, though it would be impossible to forecast how long this might take. However, he also reminded members that apart from the Fund’s annual interest, they also had available every year the unused or de-obligated funds for the Scholarship Program left over from the Regular Fund’s previous financial year.

Members expressed their thanks to the Department of Human Development, Education and Culture for the proposals presented, and to Ambassador Quiñónez for the information he provided.

Regarding the other proposals CEPCIDI/COFOBEC/doc.6/10) and considering the work being carried out within the framework of CEPCIDI for the strengthening of CIDI and in the Committee on Administrative and Budgetary Affairs of the Permanent Council for giving priority to mandates and the re-engineering of Secretariat activities, note was taken of the points mentioned and it was agreed that members would continue to analyze them for future reconsideration. 

Regarding the Emergency Program for Haiti, and in view of the fact that the delegations from the United States and Mexico needed time for consultations, approval was given subject to confirmation by these two delegations and to the consultations entrusted to the Secretariat with the delegation from Saint Kitts and Nevis which was not present at the meeting.  The deadline for those consultations was set for the close of the working day of Thursday, March 4 and it was further agreed that the absence of a reply by that date would be considered as approval of the Program.
In response to a request from the Chair, on Monday March 1, the Secretariat informed the Saint Kitts and Nevis delegation by word-of-mouth about the proceedings of the Meeting of the Scholarship Fund Committee and by March 5, 2010, the Emergency Program for Haiti had been approved.  The approved text for the Program was distributed after the meeting as document CEPCIDI/COFOBEC/doc.5/10 rev 1.
Other business

There being no further points for consideration, the session was adjourned.

� FILENAME  \* MERGEFORMAT �cepcd02222e07�









